

# **Standing Committee on Fisheries and Oceans**

FOPO • NUMBER 009 • 1st SESSION • 41st PARLIAMENT

## **EVIDENCE**

Thursday, October 20, 2011

Chair

Mr. Rodney Weston

# **Standing Committee on Fisheries and Oceans**

Thursday, October 20, 2011

**●** (1535)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Rodney Weston (Saint John, CPC)): I'll call the meeting to order.

Mr. Kamp, you have the floor.

Mr. Randy Kamp (Pitt Meadows—Maple Ridge—Mission, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I think all of us as members of Parliament consider it a real honour to be elected to represent our constituents in this place. We know it's an honour, but we come not as lone rangers but as members of this institution, now called the Parliament of Canada, and specifically, as members of the House of Commons. We participate on committees and with that honour comes certain privileges, and with those privileges, I think, some obligations. It appears to me that those privileges have been breached, so I just want to raise this item for the consideration of the committee.

In particular, I refer to a summary of a radio broadcast on October 14 in which there were some discussions about fisheries and oceans issues. It was on the Voice of the Common Man, from St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador. The summary article has a section in it that concerned me. It refers to an exchange with Mr. Cleary, and the summary says:

Cleary says DFO issued a release this week touting the dollar value of this year's snow crab catch, but he says they make no mention of the stocks, which are in trouble.

And this is the sentence that concerns me. It reads:

He says a report on snow crab stocks, showing that they're in trouble and calling for a review of DFO management, is expected to be released in the next couple of weeks.

I could be mistaken and I'd be happy to be corrected on this, but if that comment is referring to our committee's snow crab report, which at that time had not been tabled—it was only tabled yesterday—it would appear to be a breach of privilege. We all need to be careful. In fact, we were reminded a couple of times in the preparation of the report that this would be the case. I'm not sure Mr. Cleary was here for all of those reminders, but, nevertheless, I think it's incumbent upon us to be aware of our obligations.

So if this does refer to the report that had not been tabled and makes a comment about the content of it—a comment which, by the way, I think is inaccurate, but that notwithstanding—it does appear to be breaching the privilege of the members of this committee.

(1540)

The Chair: Yes.

Mr. Cleary, would you like to make a comment.

Mr. Ryan Cleary (St. John's South—Mount Pearl, NDP): The Voice of the Common Man is a radio station with an open-line show in St. John's, Newfoundland. I'm a former host. It's live radio, and it was a breach. I don't know what to say. I'm getting used to being a member of Parliament, and I'm getting used to sitting on a committee and getting used to the rules of committees. It was live radio and it was in the heat of the moment, and I have no excuse. It was in the heat of the moment. It happened. It came out. I couldn't take it back; it was live radio. It wasn't premeditated. I didn't write a blog post about it. I am a writer.

I apologize to the committee, to the chair. It did happen; it won't happen again.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Cleary.

Mr. Kamp.

Mr. Randy Kamp: I thank Mr. Cleary for both the clarification and the apology. Obviously, the rules allow for this committee to issue a report on this, which would make its way through the House of Commons and the Speaker, but I'm satisfied not to take that route, in hearing Mr. Cleary's apology. I certainly recognize the fact that as a new member, it's sometimes difficult to know what we can do and what we can't do. I was hoping to raise this just as a reminder to all of us to be careful about these things, and also to be careful about what we say and when we say it.

I don't speak for all of my colleagues on this, and they may have a different view, but that would be mine.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Kamp.

Ms. Davidson.

Mrs. Patricia Davidson (Sarnia—Lambton, CPC): Thanks very much, Mr. Chair.

Well, when it comes down to the bottom line, I think I agree with what Mr. Kamp has said. I do want to emphasize that the things Mr. Kamp has said are certainly what we need to remember, that it is an honour to be here, that it is a privilege. But that honour and privilege does have obligations attached to it. We were all new once, and it's a learning process. I don't think anybody sitting at this table is going to argue that point.

I think it's incumbent upon the rest of us and on me to speak to the new members on this side and help them if they have questions. And in the same way, you have other colleagues who've been here, and I know they would be glad to help you. It's something we really have to abide by. We try to do good work, work that's not partisan work, at this table. If we can't do our work with the knowledge and the assurance that it's going to be released in the proper way, then I don't think we're going to be able to do the work we should be doing.

I certainly commend you for apologizing. I think that's the proper thing to do.

I think, Mr. Chair, I'm quite satisfied that it doesn't need to go further. Hopefully, there won't be another time.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Davidson.

Mr. Donnelly.

Mr. Fin Donnelly (New Westminster—Coquitlam, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I appreciate the members' comments. I appreciate the parliamentary secretary's comments and bringing this issue to the committee, rather than perhaps other venues, like raising it in the House, which could very much have been the case. So I certainly appreciate his raising it here. I wasn't aware of it, so I appreciate your bringing it up.

And as you heard from Mr. Cleary, he's new. I remember when I was new, and it is overwhelming. There is a lot to learn and lot to know, especially about protocol, procedures, rules. He's clearly stated his apology and his commitment not to let it happen again.

I know we're working hard on this side of the table to come up to speed on rules and protocol and procedure, and we're committed to that. It is an honour and privilege to sit as a member of this House, and we will strive to work hard and work by the rules, and we certainly appreciate his bringing this issue up and dealing with it in this fashion.

Thank you very much.

• (1545)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Donnelly.

Mr. MacAulay.

Hon. Lawrence MacAulay (Cardigan, Lib.): First of all, I want to thank the parliamentary secretary for the way he handled the issue.

I also want to thank Mr. Cleary for being so forthcoming. I was new once, too. It's a while ago, but I still have lots to learn and I can make a mistake, too. When you make a mistake and apologize for it.... Mr. Cleary is probably the keenest and most aggressive member I've seen arrive on the Hill, or one of them, and he certainly wants to do a job. He does not, in my opinion, want to break rules. And I know Mr. Kamp and Ms. Davidson feel that way, and I can assure you that I feel that way too. You have certainly handled it in the proper way.

That's all I have to say, and I hope that's the end of the issue.

**The Chair:** If there's nothing further on the issue, then I want to thank all members for dealing with this quickly.

Again, Mr. Cleary, I know others have said it, but I want to thank you for your respect and apology to this committee for the situation we were dealing with. I look forward to continuing with the collegial manner in which we generally do business here in this committee. I think this is a good example for other committees as well.

Having said that, we will move on to other business. We'll go back in camera to discuss our work plan, as planned for today.

Thank you.

[Proceedings continue in camera]



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

#### SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

### PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur: 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca